President’s Report – August 2002

Dear all,

I am sending an updated President’s report, because the one submitted for the June Exec was apparently unclear, I regrettably was not there to translate. Sorry for that!

There was apparently confusion over what was factual and what were my comments. I had believed that was clearly differentiated by the latter being in italics, but that not being the case I have rewritten everything, hopefully it will be sufficiently clear this time round.

I broke the original report up into:

those areas for which the President has constitutional responsibilities; 

those projects I am working on / helping to co-ordinate. 

I will repeat that format here.

Period of Report – from election through July 21st 2002

1. Apologies

a) Unclear report as above, hopefully corrected as below

b) President’s apology for absence from the June Exec, I was abroad on business for three weeks until July 8th.

2. President’s Constitutional Responsibilites (where involved)

a i) Financial - as per S.O 1 / 02 (3b, 3c)

There was no requirement for the President to be involved in Society financial matters during the above period.

a ii) President’s Comments – Finance (Summerfest)

A request was received from Summerfest organisers for my view on increasing the entry fee by £2, in order to fund a BBQ on the Sunday night. I commented that I thought this was a good idea to reinforce the community spirit that is always found at other Fest banquets. 

I recommended that any such arrangements for a BBQ take into account the likelihood of inclement weather.

I also advised that I thought that any entertainment might need to be exceptional because of the general environment (e.g weather, generator noise etc). 

I recommended that the Exec / general Society membership might have alternative proposals for how best to arrange any such Entertainment.

I made a suggestion that perhaps Guilds and Churches could be persuaded to put on some performances, which might for make an interesting change.

b i) Safety – as per S.O.1 / 09 (6b), S.O.1 / 02 (3b)

No Liaison Officers reported to me any injuries at their branches / Fests that required emergency treatment and/or hospitalisation.

b ii) President’s Comments re Safety

The President would like to remind L.O.’s of their responsibility in this regard. 

The President would like to know the arrangements for informing him of any such injuries that occur at Summerfest, or other non-branch Fests. If none specifically currently exist, the President recommends that the (first) First Aider involved be made responsible for such reporting as a temporary measure.

c i) Disciplinary Action  / Appeals – as per S.O.1 / 02 (3b)

The President received one report of a flare-up between members that took place on the internet. Following discussion with the relevant L.O. the President was able to leave resolution of matter in the L.O.’s hands.

d i)  External events – as per S.O.1 / 02 (3d)

The President received news of two Conventions where F&H may make an appearance.

The first, Gen Con UK has regrettably fallen through.

The second event, entitled Paggacon, to be held in March 2003. Ed Fortune is arranging and I hope to have more details at the next Exec.

e) General running of the Society – as per S.O.1 / 02 (3b)

The old bugbears of slow membership renewals and character returns are still with us. There is never any real excuse for slow renewals, which does pose definite financial risks and burdens on the Society. I will support and work with the Secretary and Treasurer to improve this situation.

I am pleased to see that the CC has taken matters into his own hands regarding slow character returns, and offer any assistance in that regard that he requires in this regard.

As per my request for feedback, I have started to receive reports from individual members. I am concerned to hear about poor standards from L.O.’s and branches and will be investigating these in due course.

Finally, there has been a very slow response to Summerfest, which is regrettable, inconvenient, and surprising. If anyone has information as to what could be done to speed up the applications, or why we may be down this year, please let me know.

3. Presidential Initiatives

a) Feedback programme. 

This has only been going a very short while, but I think it has already shown promise, as being a useful source of feedback for the membership and the Exec.

Basically I have asked all L.O.s to supply me with a short brief as to what is good and bad about their branch, so that I can get a proper feel for the Society as a whole, and highlight any issues that I might be able to help resolve. 

I have already received quite a few responses, I would urge all remaining L.O.s to contact me in due course.

I also have asked Society Officers to report on issues they may have. Some of these are described below, and are also mentioned above in section 2e.

I also invite submissions from individual members if they have comments or ideas. One of the things I am most keen to support is the concept of recognising Society Heroes/Heroines, local or national, so their work can be acknowledged nationally at Execs. 

I had such a request to acknowledge the work of the Society’s First Aiders, and I most pleased to do that here.

Other issues that I have received feedback on, and which I will be following up on in due course are:

i) Membership Feedback on Exec meetings

Is there a way to improve communication to the membership in advance of Execs?

The President offers the following comments:

Individual members should firstly avail themselves of the previous minutes which are available on the F&H Central website, and from their L.O. 

The agenda is often in the same format, indeed many items are carried over to later Execs.

The Exec could improve its role by spending a little time at the end of each meeting confirming key items for discussion at the following Exec. 

L.O.’s should endeavour to involve their members in good time for inclusion of issues into the next agenda.

The President is also available to the membership in this regard. 

ii) L.O. Feedback on Branch issues:

More than one branch has fed back to me that their being geographical location causes isolation problems. This is obviously an important issue.

The President offers the following comment:

Liaise with the next-nearest branch to see if it is possible to hold joint adventures at a neutral location every now and again.

Are there any other suggestions from Society members?

iii) Membership Feedback on In-game issues:

Some branches seem to be disregarding payment levels, balance of mages / thieves etc 

Low level of in-game rituals, i.e. too much pre-casting

“Political” unacceptability of Thieves means there is little or no trap disarming or lockpicking on routine adventures - maybe a new type of “acceptable” Thieves’ Guild is required.

Elitism – is there a problem with the same people getting all the top IC posts. If so what remedies are there?

The President offers the following comments on the above member-raised issues:

I have sympathy for isolated branches who have difficulty maintaining national pay scales because of infrequency of adventures etc. However there is little excuse for mass discrepancy in this regard either. 

There are clear guidelines for the numbers of mages/thieves per branch, and these should be adhered to unless specific CC approval is granted.

I will raise these issues with the CC after Summerfest.

Branches should endeavour to get their members into the spirit of F&H, thus players should be encouraged to cast rituals in game time wherever practicable. The same applies to smoking modern cigarettes, reference to real-world activities etc, actually during adventures.

With regard to the Thieves’ Guild, I personally am not a big fan of coming across locked/trapped boxes etc on routine adventures, since the encounter has usually just been put in to give the Thief something to do, whilst being deathly dull for everyone else.

I do however think there may be merit in this idea of a new-style Guild, which would be exclusive but more tolerated by the wider PC community. I do have a concern that it might make any elitism problem that exists even worse.

With regard to elitism within F&H, I have heard this complaint before. My persoanl experienced is that players with bigger real-life personalities tend to do well in the promotion stakes. However I always understood that promotion was initially based on timeserved, and I support that notion.

What I would say is important is that players treat the new character of their real-life friend as being a stranger in-character until proven otherwise. Also players should make every opportunity to introduce themselves to players they don’t know, Summerfest being a wonderful opportunity for that.

v) Membership Feedback regarding Workload of Society Officers.

I am very concerned that the comments in my earlier report were misinterpreted. I have full confidence in all the Society officers, and do not have any concerns regarding the workloads of any individual at this time. 

In particular I am pleased to report that the CC is being praised for his 2-way communication with the membership, (and also with myself). I also commend the Secretary on getting out a very large pack of documentation in good time.

I do however see it as my role to ensure that the duties of each Society Officer are sensible and not overly burdensome, and wherever possible, their jobs are made easier. 

To that end I am posting the following comments which are feedback from other Society members.  I, as President, currently do not have a view either way on the questions posed below, but I believe they do raise some interesting and valuable questions:

The duties of the CC:

Are full character returns really useful / necessary? 

Other than name, rank, guild, and possibly bank balance what is really required to give the CC the feedback he really needs? 

How important are Church and Guild finances anyway? 

Would it be better to just have a really-pared-down return?

The duties of the Secretary:

This is a very big job, are all her/his duties jobs really necessary? 

E.g. can’t each branch maintain a master issue of the Player’s Guide that can be photocopied?  [The President makes the return comment here that copyright may be an issue in this particular case.]

[The President makes these further comments:

I am sure that both the Secretary and CC understand that they are able to delegate tasks if required. However it is vital that the wider membership not only understand this, but be willing to assist / volunteer when such request for support are made. 

But the first thing we as a membership must do is not make their jobs any harder. That means that the Secretary and CC should not have to waste their time continually chasing membership renewals and character returns.

As President one of my clear duties is to help ensure that their time is not wasted in that and other ways.]

Roland Cooke

August 2002
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